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DIGEST 

1. protest that design specification (requiring a computer 
interface on x-ray equipment used to detect contraband) is 
unduly restrictive, because protester's equipment enhances 
x-ray images without the aid of a computer, is denied where 
agency establishes that the interface is also required, even 
by the protester's equipment, for image storage, transmission 
and retrieval and the protester has not shown that the - 
agency's justification for the interface is unreasonable. 

2. Protest that solicitation improperly fails to provide for 
evaluation of the cost to the government of providing a 
computer to enhance the x-ray images of competitors' 
equipment is denied where all bidders, including the 
protester, will have to use the government-furnished computer 
for x-ray image storage, transmission and retrieval. 

DECISION 

American Science and Engineering, Inc. (ASS), protests that 
the specifications in invitation for bids (IFR) No. SO/DO-D- 
00637-1, issued by the General Services Administration (GSA) 
for 17 x-ray screening systems, are unduly restrictive, and 
that the method prescribed for bid evaluation is improper. 
we deny the protest. 

GSA is procuring the x-ray screening systems on behalf of the 
Department of Agriculture, using Agriculture's specifica- 
tions. Agriculture needs the x-ray screening systems to 
detect agricultural contraband (fruit, vegetables, meat 
products, plants and animals) smuggled in incoming passenger 
baggage. Agriculture also needs to save and transmit evi- 
dence of the detection. T.he contraband consists of low 
density (low z [atomic number]) materials, through which 
x-rays pass with little or no absorbtion. Consequently, the 



contraband is difficult to detect using the standard airport 
x-ray equipment employed to detect high density (high z) 
items such as weapons (which appear as images because their 
high z material absorbs the x-rays). The record indicates 
there are two approaches to the problem of detecting low z 
materials: computer image enhancement of standard x-ray 
images, which requires an interface between the x-ray machine 
and a government-furnished computer, and use of ASE's 
apparently patented imaging technology, which provides 
better-than-standard images of low density material without 
computer enhancement. 

ASS complains about the requirement for a computer interface 
on the basis that ASS's system does not need computer 
enhancement, and protests that the evaluation of bids should 
consider the cost of the government-fur.nished equipment 
necessary for ASS's competitors' systems, but not ASE's, to 
perform the contract work. 

When a protester challenges specifications as being unduly 
restrictive, the contracting agency must make a prima facie 
showing that the agency requires the restriction to meet its 
actual needs. If the agency makes the required showing, the 
burden shifts to the protester to show that the requirement 
is clearly unreasonable. Superior Boiler Works, Inc., - 
R-216472, Mar. 25, 1995, 85-l C.P.D. 11 342. The agency's 
burden reflects its statutory obligation to create specifi- 
cations permitting such full and open competition as is 
consistent with actual agency needs, 41 U.S.C. Q 253(a)(l) 
(SUPP. III 19851, while the protester's burden of proof stems 
from the fact that the determination of the government's 
minimum needs and the best method of accommodating those 
needs are primarily matters within the agency's discretion. 
Morse Roulger, Inc., R-224305, Dec. 24, 1986, 66 COmp. 
Gen. , 86-2 C.P.D. 'II 715. 

We find that GSA has made a prima facie showing that the 
solicitation's specifications are necessary to meet the 
government's actual needs. The reason is that, as GSA points 
out in its protest report (prepared in concert with Agri- 
culture), ASE's complaint only addresses one of the two 
functions of the computer interface (the image enhancement 
function) while ignoring the second function, x-ray image 
storage, transmission and retrieval. GSA reports that 
passenger baggage initially is screened as it leaves the 
aircraft. Suspicious.baggage is tagged for identification, 
and the x-ray picture of the suspected contraband is trans- 
mitted to and stored in a computer. When the baggage arrives 
at the airport customs station, the customs agent recalls the 
stored image from the computer and compares it to the actual 
contents of the ba~]~Jage. 
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ASE, although clearly aware that the computer interface is 
needed for image storage, transmission and retrieval as well 
as for image enhancement, has not attempted to rebut GSA's 
assertion that this second function is an actual and material 
government need, nor has the firm suggested an alternative 
way to meet that need. Consequently, even if ASE's equipment 
provides a low z image equal to a computer enhanced image, so 
that there is no need for ASE's equipment to interface with 
the government's computer in that respect, the firm simply 
has not established that the specification in issue is 
unreasonable. 

It follows that ASE’S contention that the solicitation is 
defective because it does not provide for adding the cost of 
the government computer to the prices bid by competitors who 
require the computer for image enhancement also lacks merit. 
The reason is that all responsive bidders, including ASS, 
must provide equipment that interfaces with the government's 
computer for x-ray image storage, transmission and 
retrieval. Consequently, the price to the government remains 
the same regardless of the source of the equipment, since all 
sources will require the government-furnished computer to 
function properly. Therefore, we see no reason why the cost 
of the computer should be added to any of the bids. 

Finally, ASE, following its receipt of the agency report, 
raised for the first time numerous additional detailed 
objections to the solicitation. ASE's initial submission, 
however, specified only two specific issues as the bases of 
its protest. Because our Rid Protest Regulations do not 
permit the piecemeal development of protests, and because ASE 
obviously knew these other bases in November 1986 when it 
filed its protest, we will not consider them. Chi Corp., 
B-224019, Dec. 3, 1986, 86-2 C.P.D. (1 634. 

The protest is denied. 
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